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Summary of findings

Overall summary

This inspection took place on 24 October 2017 and was unannounced.   We carried out a comprehensive 
inspection in April 2015 and the service was rated as good overall however the safe question was rated as 
"requires improvement". This was because we found medicines were not always managed safely. The 
provider took immediate action to implement more robust processes and at this inspection we found the 
provider had met the regulations.

Lakeside Nursing Home provides accommodation, nursing care and support for up to 32 elderly people 
some of whom were living with dementia. The service had a registered manager in place. A registered 
manager is a person who has registered with the Care Quality Commission (CQC) to manage the service. Like
registered providers, they are 'registered persons'. Registered persons have legal responsibility for meeting 
the requirements in the Health and Social Care Act 2008 and associated Regulations about how the service 
is run. 
People told us they felt safe with the service they received. Relatives also told us they considered Lakeside to
be safe and that people were well cared for. We saw there were arrangements in place to help safeguard 
people from the risk of abuse. The provider had appropriate policies and procedures in place that informed 
the registered manager and staff as well as people who used the service about how to report suspected 
abuse.  
People had risk assessments and risk management plans to reduce the likelihood of harm to them. Staff 
knew how to use the information to keep people safe and work with them positively to help them be as 
independent as possible.
The provider ensured there were robust recruitment practices to help protect people from the risks of being 
cared for by staff assessed as unfit or unsuitable. There were appropriate numbers of staff on duty to meet 
people's needs.
Medicines were stored, managed and administered safely.  People had individual medicines profiles which 
were reviewed every six months. An appropriate risk management plan was in place that related to the 
administration of medicines to people.  

People received effective care because staff were appropriately trained and supported to do their jobs. 

Staff had received appropriate training and had a good understanding of the Mental Capacity Act 2005 and 
the Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS). DoLS provides a process to make sure people are only 
deprived of their liberty in a safe and correct way.

People were supported to have maximum choice and control of their lives and staff supported them in the 
least restrictive way possible; the policies and systems in the service supported this practice.

People were supported to have a varied and balanced diet and food that they enjoyed.  They were enabled 
to eat and drink well and stay healthy.



3 Lakeside Nursing Home Inspection report 16 November 2017

People and relatives told us the service was very caring and they spoke highly of the care and support that 
was provided. People felt they mattered and they said they felt understood by staff.

People were encouraged and supported by staff to maximise their abilities through the activities 
programme they told us they enjoyed. 
When people needed care and support from healthcare professionals, staff ensured people received this 
promptly. From our observations we saw staff respected people's privacy and treated them with respect and
dignity. 

People had care plans outlining the goals for their care they had contributed to and what support they 
required from staff to achieve them. People were involved in planning their care and their views were sought
and planned for as a central and important part of the process. The service regularly monitored people's 
changing needs and involved them in discussions about any changes needed to be made to their care plans.

People were encouraged to maintain relationships with the people that were important to them. Relatives 
and other visitors were made to feel welcome and told us they were free to visit people living at Lakeside.

There was a complaints process in place, well-advertised so people knew how to raise any concerns they 
had and felt confident they would be responded to in a timely manner. 

People gave positive feedback about the management of the service and the staff group providing the care 
and support to people. We found a calm, relaxed atmosphere in the home on the day of our inspection, yet 
we were aware the service was well organised and purposeful. The manager and the staff were 
approachable and fully engaged with providing good quality care for people who used the service. There 
were systems in place to continually monitor the quality of the service and people were asked for their 
opinions via feedback surveys. Action plans were developed where required to address any areas that 
needed attention.
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The five questions we ask about services and what we found

We always ask the following five questions of services.

Is the service safe? Good  

The service was safe. There were appropriate numbers of staff on
duty to support people. Staff knew how to recognise and report 
any concerns they had in order to protect people from the risk of 
abuse or harm. The provider had taken appropriate steps to 
protect people from the risks of being cared for by unfit or 
unsuitable staff through effective staff recruitment. Staffing levels
were good and this helped to ensure people's needs were met.

Risk assessments to do with the person and for the environment 
were carried out to ensure risks were identified.  There were 
appropriate plans in place to minimise and manage these risks 
and to keep the person safe from injury and harm. 

Medicines were stored safely. Risk assessments were in place to 
ensure people were given their medicines safely.

Is the service effective? Good  

The service was effective. Staff were suitably trained and 
supervised and they were knowledgeable about the support 
people required and about how they wanted their care to be 
provided.  The registered manager ensured staff received regular 
and effective training and supervision to ensure standards of 
care were continually improved.

People and their relatives said staff sought their consent before 
providing care. Where people did not have the capacity to make 
decisions for themselves, staff consulted with their relatives and 
health professionals to make decisions in their best interests. We 
saw standard applications to deprive some people of their liberty
had been made to the local authority for them to carry out 
assessments under the Mental Capacity Act 2005.

People were supported to have a varied and balanced diet and 
food they enjoyed.  They were enabled to eat and drink well and 
stay healthy.

Is the service caring? Good  

The service was caring. People and relatives said staff were kind, 
caring and supportive.



5 Lakeside Nursing Home Inspection report 16 November 2017

People were able to make decisions about the care and support 
they received. Their views were listened to and used to plan their 
care and support plans. 

Staff respected people's dignity and right to privacy. Relatives 
were free to visit the home without restrictions and this added to 
the homely, caring and relaxed atmosphere we observed at this 
inspection.

Is the service responsive? Good  

The service was responsive. People's needs were assessed and 
care plans were in place which set out how these should be met. 
These plans reflected people's individual choices and 
preferences for how they wanted to live their lives in the home. 

People were encouraged to maintain relationships with the 
people who were important to them. People were supported to 
live an active life in the home and there was an activities 
programme in place to meet people's differing needs and 
wishes. 

A complaints process was in place and people and their relatives 
were aware of how to raise any issues or concerns they might 
have and they felt these would be dealt with appropriately.

Is the service well-led? Good  

The service was well led. People told us they thought the 
registered manager and staff were excellent and relatives we 
spoke with echoed this view. Staff told us they thought the 
service was well managed and they said they really enjoyed 
working in the home. People's views and those of their relatives 
were sought about the quality of care and support they 
experienced. Staff acted on people's suggestions for 
improvements.  

The manager carried out regular checks to monitor the safety 
and quality of the service.
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Lakeside Nursing Home
Detailed findings

Background to this inspection
We carried out this inspection under Section 60 of the Health and Social Care Act 2008 as part of our 
regulatory functions. This inspection was planned to check whether the provider is meeting the legal 
requirements and regulations associated with the Health and Social Care Act 2008, to look at the overall 
quality of the service, and to provide a rating for the service under the Care Act 2014.

This inspection took place on 24 October 2017 and was unannounced.

This inspection was carried out by a single inspector. We reviewed the information we had about the service 
prior to our visit and we looked at notifications that the provider is legally required to send us about certain 
events such as serious injuries and deaths.

We gathered information by speaking with six people, four relatives, the director who was also the registered
manager, the manager, a visiting psychiatrist, a visiting DoLS assessor from the local authority, two relatives 
and four members of staff. We observed the provision of care and support to people. We looked at four 
people's care records, four staff records and we reviewed records related to the management of the service.
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 Is the service safe?

Our findings  
People and their relatives told us the home was safe and they felt safe living in the home. People spoke in 
positive terms about the care and support they received and their relatives said they had no concerns at all 
about the safety of the people who lived in the home. One person said, "I like it here and I feel safe living 
here." A relative said, "I have nothing but praise about the standard of care here. It seems to me people are 
safe and you can see that in the way staff help care for people."

Staff told us they did not administer medicines to people, only the registered nurses were allowed to 
administer medicines to people. The manager carried out competency assessments for those staff who 
administered medicines annually and we saw documented evidence of this. We examined people's 
medicines records. We saw everyone had an individual medicines profile that set out the medicines they 
were prescribed. People's allergies were identified and any adverse reactions people might have with 
medicines were also recorded. Risk assessments had been completed for people that related to the 
administration of their medicines by staff.  People's medicines were managed so they received them safely. 
We found there were appropriate arrangements in place in relation to obtaining, storing, administering and 
the recording of medicines which helped to ensure they were given to people safely. All the medicines were 
safely stored away in a locked medicines cabinet. We looked at the medicine administration records (MAR). 
We saw they were maintained appropriately. 

People were protected from the risk of abuse and harm. The staff records we inspected showed staff had 
had training to do with the safeguarding of adults within the last year. Staff were able to describe the signs 
and symptoms of abuse and they told us what action they would take if they thought any of the people they 
cared for had been abused or if abuse was suspected. Staff were fully aware of the policies and procedures 
in place in the home to do with ensuring people were safeguarded from abuse. Staff were asked to sign 
these procedures once they had read them to confirm they understood them and were prepared to work 
within them. We saw written evidence of this on the policy and procedure files we inspected.

The manager told us if any safeguarding concerns arose they would be reported to the local authority 
safeguarding team and to the Care Quality Commission. The safeguarding procedures we saw were robust 
and we saw staff evidently worked hard to protect the people living in the home and to keep them safe. 
People living in the home were helped to stay safe by the actions the provider had taken. The comments we 
received from people, their relatives and from staff confirmed this.

We inspected the home's policies and procedures manual and we saw there were policies in place for staff 
whistleblowing, how to make complaints and for reporting incidents and accidents. Staff told us they were 
required to read these policies and work within them. From the discussions we had with staff we saw they 
were familiar with these policies and procedures and knew what to do to ensure they were carried out as 
required.

Our inspection of people's care records showed risk assessments had been carried out. These risk 
assessments covered risks faced by people and had been assessed in terms of levels of risk to the person at 

Good
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serious, medium and low levels of risk. An example we saw was the risk of falls or the risks associated with 
choking at meal times. Records made by staff in people's daily notes evidenced how risks had been 
managed. The manager told us that risk assessments were reviewed monthly and people asked to sign 
them if they agreed with what had been written down.

The manager showed us the incident and accident records. We could see that appropriate details had been 
recorded for the incidents or accidents that had happened. The manager told us they reviewed the records 
to see if any trends might be identified that informed them of appropriate action to take to avoid the same 
things happening again.

Staff files we inspected showed there were recruitment checklists in each file to document all the stages of 
the recruitment process and to ensure the necessary steps had been carried out before staff were employed.
These included criminal record checks, proof of identity and the right to work in the UK, declarations of 
fitness to work, suitable references and evidence of relevant qualifications and experience. This showed the 
provider had taken appropriate steps to protect people from the risks of being cared for by unfit or 
unsuitable staff.

We observed there were enough staff on duty and deployed throughout the home at the time of our 
inspection to ensure people's needs were met. Staffing rota's showed there were sufficient numbers of staff 
available to supervise and support people at all times. We saw that staff had time to spend with people and 
to support them to carry out individual activities.
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 Is the service effective?

Our findings  
From our observations at this inspection we saw people were cared for by staff who received appropriate 
training and support. Staff told us they knew people well and this was evidenced by the interactions we 
witnessed between staff and people during the inspection. Staff had the skills, experiences and a good 
understanding of how to meet people's needs. 

Training records showed staff had attended a wide range of relevant training and staff told us access to 
training was good. They said they were encouraged to attend training that enabled them to do their work to 
a good standard. The manager showed us details of the staff induction programme. We saw there was one 
induction programme for nurses and one for other staff. The induction processes covered a six week period 
and were tailored specifically for each of these roles and were comprehensive in their detail. Staff told us 
they found the process helpful in understanding their roles in the home. 

We were shown the provider's training and development strategy for 2016 -17 and this evidenced the 
commitment of the provider to ensuring all the staff have the skills and knowledge to provide well qualified 
and competent staff providing high quality care for people.

Staff told us they received good support with their work through effective supervision. One member of staff 
said, "I have supervision every two months. I find it really useful and I can discuss any issues or problems I 
might have with my supervisor." Another member of staff said, "I have regular supervision and I find it very 
supportive because it helps me to improve my work."  The staff supervision matrix we saw on the wall of the 
staff office evidenced this, as did the supervision records we examined. Records we inspected showed all 
staff received supervision every eight weeks and notes of these sessions were kept on staff files. All the staff 
we spoke with said they had had an appraisal this year and this was verified by the records we saw. The 
appraisal records we saw included development plans for staff in terms of training they wanted to cover in 
the future to expand their skill and knowledge base and to work more effectively.

The Mental Capacity Act 2005 (MCA) provides a legal framework for making particular decisions on behalf of 
people who may lack the mental capacity to do so for themselves. The Act requires that as far as possible 
people make their own decisions and are helped to do so when needed. When they lack mental capacity to 
take particular decisions, any made on their behalf must be in their best interests and as least restrictive as 
possible.

People can only be deprived of their liberty to receive care and treatment when this is in their best interests 
and legally authorised under the MCA. The application procedures for this in care homes and hospitals are 
called the Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS). We checked whether the service was working within the 
principals of the MCA and whether any conditions on authorisations to deprive a person of their liberty were 
being met. 

The manager told us applications to deprive some people of their liberty had been made to the local 
authority for them to carry out assessments under the Mental Capacity Act 2005. We saw records that 

Good
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confirmed appropriate applications had been submitted and the assessments carried out. Best interest 
meetings had occurred and care plans incorporated conditions where authorisations have been granted. 

We saw staff enabled people to make decisions about their everyday life and were asked for their consent 
where they were able to give it. In talking with staff we saw they understood their responsibilities to ensure 
people's rights and best interests were upheld. They were aware of their responsibilities under the MCA. The 
manager said people's capacity to make important decisions was always discussed at their care plan 
reviews so everybody was aware of the person's ability to decide on what was in their best interests. Where 
people did not have the necessary capacity, decisions were made with people's relatives and family, 
healthcare professionals and all the available information held about the person so that decisions made 
were in the person's best interests. Decisions agreed in the best interest meetings had been incorporated 
into the care plans we saw. 
People and their relatives said they were consulted about making decisions to do with their care and 
support needs. We saw from the records we inspected they were person centred and showed people were 
involved in making decisions about their care and support and their consent was sought where ever 
possible and documented in the records. 

People were supported to have a healthy and balanced diet. Staff ensured people were supported to have 
enough to eat and drink according to their individual needs and preferences. People told us they enjoyed 
the food provided for them. One person said, "I like the food here and we can choose something else if we 
don't want the main meal." Another person said, "The food is OK." Relatives were positive about the meals 
provided for people. One relative said, "My [family member] enjoys the food they have. Their plate is always 
empty when I visit if that's any indication." Another relative said, "The food they get is fine, they get a good 
variety of healthy food."
We saw from the records there was a variety of healthy food on offer and different people had different 
things to eat at each meal, demonstrating that choices were offered. People told us they were consulted by 
the cook in the process of drawing up menus and their care plans included information about their 
nutritional needs and preferences. We spoke with the cook and they confirmed they tried to accommodate 
people's wishes as well as trying to ensure people had a varied and nutritious diet. 

People were supported to maintain good health and have appropriate access to healthcare services. Care 
files confirmed all the people were registered with a local GP and had regular health checks as and when 
they needed them. People's health care needs were also well documented in their care plans. We could see 
people had regular appointments with health care professionals such as dentists, chiropodists and 
opticians. This information was always recorded in their health care plan.
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 Is the service caring?

Our findings  
One person told us, "The staff do care about people here. I think it helps that we all know each other quite 
well." Another person said, "The staff really do care about their work with people here and it shows."  A 
relative said, "They look after [family member] and treat them really well." All the relatives we spoke with 
were complimentary about the quality of care provided for their family members. Another relative said, "If I 
had to go into a home, I'd be happy to be here."  

When we inspected people's care files we saw comprehensive referral information had been gathered by the
home about people so staff providing care and support could best understand the people they cared for. 
Information about people's lives was on their files. Staff told us this helped them understand people and 
people told us they felt they mattered and were understood by staff in a caring way. Relatives told us they 
had contributed to the process and they said it had all helped people to feel they were important and 
mattered. A member of staff told us, "The care plans and people's historical information helps us to see the 
people we support as people who have had a life just like us." Another member of staff said, "I'm happy here.
I love the work and the people. Most people and staff have been here for a while, so we know each other well
and people trust us."

We saw the needs and risk assessment information on people's files included their wishes and preferences 
and we saw they were actively involved in their care and support. During the inspection we saw the 
conversations and interactions between people and staff were caring, warm, friendly and respectful. 

We saw people's right to privacy and dignity was respected. Care plans set out how these rights should be 
supported by staff. This included maintaining people's privacy and dignity when their care was being 
discussed. Staff told us they ensured this was done out of the earshot of anybody else. During the inspection
we observed staff knocked on people's doors and waited for permission before entering. We also observed 
instances where staff waited patiently for people to go at their own pace without imposing any need to hurry
or to act against their own wishes. This reflected the respect staff had for people's personal space and for 
their privacy. People's records were kept securely within the home so that their confidential personal 
information was protected. 

Where ever possible we saw people were supported to be as independent in the home as they were able to 
be. Relatives we spoke with recognised this and praised staff for in effect encouraging people to maximise 
their potential. A relative said there were no restrictions on them visiting their family member at the home. 
They said, "I'm always welcomed and I can visit whenever I like." The service held regular events at the home
such as summer barbeques and other celebratory events and friends and family were invited to attend and 
participate. All the relatives we spoke with confirmed this with us.

Good



12 Lakeside Nursing Home Inspection report 16 November 2017

 Is the service responsive?

Our findings  
People we spoke with told us they were involved with the assessment and planning of their care. One person
said they knew they had a care plan and they told us, "I was asked about what care I wanted. My family were 
involved because they help me a lot and they know me well." Another person said, "I do have a care plan, it 
was reviewed recently with me."

We inspected people's care files and we saw each person had a care plan in place. We saw people had 
contributed to the process of their care planning. Care records indicated where people were unable to 
contribute, their relatives were involved and people's best interests were central to the care process. 
Relatives confirmed this when we spoke with them. The care plans we saw identified each person's needs 
and what was hoped would be achieved for them in the short and long term. Information was included in 
people's records about what people could do for themselves, their strengths, and how staff could support 
people to achieve their identified goals. We saw from the daily records how staff actually supported people 
and we saw this was consistent with the information in their care plans. People's care plans we inspected 
were reviewed regularly and within the last three months. 

Minutes of meetings people had with the healthcare professionals were kept in their care records. These 
enabled staff to be informed of any changes in people's support needs and to identify progress the person 
had made since being at the service. We saw from the records there was good joint working with other 
professionals involved in people's care. The nurses we spoke with confirmed joint working was effective and 
told us that people were encouraged and supported by staff to undertake various activities and tasks. 

People told us there was a good activities programme that they enjoyed and found stimulating. They said 
they could join in a variety of the sessions as and when they wanted to do. One person told us they enjoyed 
the singalongs and another person said they found the different group activities interesting as they felt there
was always something of interest to them. They said they were able to join in discussions about topical news
stories and they took an active interest in the practical activities organised for them including trips to places 
of interest. On the day of this inspection we saw people making decorations for the forthcoming Halloween 
party organised for people.

Care plans showed people had individual goals and aspirations which had been agreed with them and was 
aimed at maximising their full potential. As part of the inspection we spoke with the activities co-ordinator 
who said their role in the home was to provide a programme of activities to meet people's individual needs 
and preferences. We discussed the programme and saw the variety of differing activities provided met a 
wide range of needs. Some activities were designed to provide physical exercise for people's differing energy
levels. Other activities were designed to further mental stimulation and were aimed at encouraging people's 
creativity. We saw there were reminiscence sessions, music, quizzes and themed events to celebrate 
particular occasions such as Halloween that were all part of the programme. Relatives said they thought the 
activities programme was the best and most responsive to people's needs they had seen.

People and their relatives told us if they had a concern they would raise it with the manager or a member of 

Good
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staff. They told us they were confident if they had a complaint it would be listened to and dealt with 
promptly. People knew about the formal complaints procedure. We saw the complaints process was 
displayed in one of the communal areas to enable people to make a complaint if they needed to. We 
reviewed the complaints log. We saw where a complaint was made, this had been investigated and the 
complainant was responded to with the outcome of the registered manager's investigation. The manager 
told us complainants could be invited to a meeting with the manager if they wanted to discuss their 
complaint further. 
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 Is the service well-led?

Our findings  
People and the relatives we spoke with told us they were very happy with the way the home was led by the 
manager and the staff group. One person said, "They are really committed to providing good quality care." 
Another person said, "We are so lucky, this is like one large family where everyone cares for each other." One 
of the relatives said, "There's a very relaxed and calm atmosphere in this home. It's run well and the staff and
the manager are brilliant." Other relatives and visiting professionals we spoke with said similarly positive 
things about the service.

Staff told us they had a supportive management team, and they were able to raise any concerns they had. 
They told us there were frequent informal occasions where things could be discussed. Staff said the 
management team was "helpful and supportive" and they felt there was a good team spirit that made 
working in the home a positive experience for them. One member of staff said, "I have worked in other 
homes but this is the best place I have ever worked in." Another member of staff said, "I don't want to work 
anywhere else." New staff members who we spoke with told us they were very well supported in their new 
roles by the manager and also by their colleagues. They said this had been particularly helpful to get to 
know the roles and responsibilities effectively early on in their jobs. Other staff felt the management team 
included them in discussions about the service and they felt involved in service progression and 
development. 

Both the health and social care professionals said they were satisfied with the quality of care provided and 
the service maintained good liaison with them regarding the progress of people. They said that the manager
was helpful and provided them with prompt feedback. The registered manager told us of the importance of 
working in partnership with social and healthcare professionals so people received appropriate support 
from them. We saw evidence in the care records of communication with social and healthcare professionals 
regarding the planning of care and treatment provided for people. Daily handover meetings helped to 
ensure staff were always aware of upcoming events, meetings and reviews that were due and this helped to 
ensure continuity in the service. 

Regular audits and checks had been carried out by the manager in areas such as cleanliness of the 
premises, care of people, care documentation and health and safety. The home carried out a feedback 
survey in September 2017. We saw there was high rate of return and the completed forms indicated that 
people were satisfied with the services and care provided. The registered manager told us a report following 
the analysis of the survey was to be drawn up. Other audits included checks with the system for 
administering medicines and checking whether documents such as people's health action plans, support 
plans and risk assessments were reviewed. These audits have helped to ensure the service delivered high 
quality care.

All the paperwork and the files we inspected were in good order with the information we needed easy to 
find. The manager ensured that statutory notifications to do with incidents that required notification to the 
CQC were sent, and  was clear about what was required to be reported.

Good
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